REGULAR MEETING CITY COUNCIL

November 16, 2009


The City Council of the City of Albemarle met in a regular session on Monday, November 16, 2009 at 7:00 p.m. in the City Hall Annex.  Mayor Elbert L. “Whit” Whitley, Jr. presided, and the following Councilmembers were present, to-wit:  Troy E. Alexander, Martha Sue Hall, Judy Holcomb, Jeanette M. Napier, Jack F. Neel, Dexter Townsend and T. Ed Underwood.  Absent, none.
--------------------------
Upon a motion by Councilmember Holcomb, seconded by Councilmember                            Underwood and unanimously carried, the minutes of November 2, 2009 regular session was approved as corrected and November 2 closed session minutes was approved as submitted.  
Councilmember Townsend stated that one of the motions in the November 2 regular minutes stated Councilmember Hall and should be changed to Councilmember Holcomb.
--------------------------


Mr. Reuben Crummy, NCDOT came before City Council as an announced delegation to discuss the integration of the Albemarle Thoroughfare Plan into the Stanly County Comprehensive Transportation Plan (CTP).Tthe City Manager noted to Council that CTPs have taken the place of the former Thoroughfare Plans which were previously prepared by NCDOT.   Thoroughfare Plans only included streets and roads, and CTPs take a multi modal approach.   The City's Thoroughfare Plan was adopted in 2002, and the City is on a list of recommended jurisdictions by the Rocky River RPO to replace this with a CTP.   It is uncertain as to when the Albemarle CTP may be scheduled. 



NCDOT's intent is to incorporate the Albemarle Thoroughfare Plan designations into the Stanly County CTP for the present time.  This would mean a change in how NCDOT classifies certain streets.  In addition, Mr. Crummy discussed the "Western Bypass" shown in the Albemarle Thoroughfare Plan, which is shown in the plan to terminate at Old Salisbury Road.  This termination is no longer allowed under DOT planning practices, and the road would need to terminate at US 52.  However, the location of this termination would need the concurrence of Albemarle, Stanly County and New London.  


Mr. Crummy’s slide presentation incorporated information about the previous Stanly County Plan, the Albemarle Thoroughfare Plan, and the combined Comprehensive Transportation Plan for the future.  Also, he displayed maps of the highway plan, rail plan, bicycle plan, and the pedestrian plan which all are a part of the new Comprehensive Transportation Plan.


The City Manager stated that Council’s input is needed along with Albemarle and New London to correct the northern part of the Western Bypass to allow the road to terminate at US 52 instead of Old Salisbury Road and to recommend any changes or any additions to the plan. 



Upon questioning, Mr. Crummy stated that a meeting would be set up with the City Council, Stanly County, and New London to discuss this.
--------------------------


Mr. David Rudisill, Chairman, and Mr. Tom Ramseur, President, Stanly County Chamber of Commerce came before City Council as an announced delegation to present an update on the Chamber of Commerce activities.  Also, City Council reviewed a copy of a letter from Mr. Ramseur expressing appreciation to the Mayor and City Council for monetary appropriation to the Chamber.



Mr. Tom Ramseur, President, Stanly County Chamber of Commerce thanked City Council for allowing them to be a part of tonight’s meeting and he thanked them for the $2,000 appropriation to the Chamber for their economic development in the FY 2009-2010 budget.



Mr. David Rudisill, Chairman, Stanly County Chamber of Commerce stated that the Chamber is continuing this year to work with the Stanly County Schools and Stanly Community College in a career readiness program and they are also promoting local merchants.  Mr. Rudisill commended the City on the new City Hall and being so under budget.  He also thanked the City for its financial support with the $2,000 appropriation.
--------------------------



Mayor Whitley stated that City Council has a copy of the monthly departmental reports in their agenda packet and asked if there were any questions.
--------------------------

Upon a motion by Councilmember Hall, seconded by Councilmember Underwood, and unanimously carried, an Ordinance entitled (Ordinance 09-41) “AN ORDINANCE OF THE CITY OF ALBEMARLE, NORTH CAROLINA, TO AMEND FY 2009-2010 BUDGET”, passed first reading.
--------------------------


The Mayor and City Council received a report on storm related activities in conjunction with remnants of Hurricane Ida.  The City Manager’s note to Council included information of the problems due to the heavy rains and winds experienced from Tuesday afternoon through Thursday night.  He also stated that there was no sewage entered into a creek or stream but there was a larger overflow on North Sixth Street, and this had been reported to NCDENR and to local news media as required.  A copy of the media notification was included in the agenda packet for City Council.  


 Public Utilities Director Ernie Borders and the WS Plants Division and WS Systems Division monitored the wastewater system closely during the critical periods so that any problems that occurred could be addressed.  The City experienced scattered power outages over this three day period but did not have any widespread outages, and the majority of these were due to falling trees as a result of the saturated ground and high winds.  These outages were quickly restored by the Electric Division.   The Street Division monitored streets and storm drains during this period to address any problems, and no major problems occurred.  The City Manager commended the City employees and what a great job they had done.
--------------------------


The Mayor and City Council discussed a complaint about on street parking on East Street.  Councilmember Underwood originally reported this citizen complaint at the November 2 Council meeting as being on Webb Street.  However, he contacted the City Manager after the meeting to advise that the complaint is regarding East Street between North Third Street and North Fourth Street where a couple of vehicles routinely park on the street in this block.  Mr. Underwood also advised that after observing this he does not see any significant problem at this location.  Parking is currently not prohibited in this area.  City staff has observed a couple of vehicles parked on the street, but have not observed any instances of cars parking on both sides of the street directly across from each other, which typically does create problems.  


Councilmember Alexander stated that on East Street and 3rd Street on the east side, cars are always parked there and on the North side of the street, a pickup truck is almost always parked there.  The City Manager stated that any vehicle parked on the street has to be 15 feet from the intersection.
--------------------------



The Mayor and City Council discussed a complaint about on street parking on North Fifth Street.  At the November 2 meeting of City Council Councilmember Neel expressed concern about on street parking on North Fifth Street.  Similar concerns were raised several years ago as Mr. Neel noted, and the City Council held a public hearing on this issue to which property owners on the street were invited to attend.  A copy of the letter of notification of the hearing and the excerpt from the City Council minutes from that meeting in July 2000 was given to Council.  One possibility that was mentioned on November 2 was a letter from the City Council to the residents of the street advising of these concerns.  



Councilmember Hall stated that the house at the corner of Montgomery Avenue and N. Fifth Street has been sold and may have something to do with the extra cars parked near that intersection.



Councilmember Neel stated that maybe Council needed to again send a letter to the property owners on Fifth Street as was done in July 2000.



The City Manager stated that the draft letter Council received in the agenda packet could be considered should they elect to take that course of action.  Mr. Allen also asked if this concern is pertaining to Fifth Street between Pee Dee Avenue and E. Cannon Avenue. Councilmember Neel stated that it should be Fifth Street between Pee Dee Avenue north to Montgomery Avenue. Mr. Allen stated that he would also include in the letter that this street is often used as an emergency route for traffic to Stanly Regional Medical Center.  

Upon a motion by Councilmember Holcomb, seconded by Councilmember                         Napier and unanimously carried, the City Council approved a letter from the City Council to the residents on Fifth Street advising them of concerns on street parking from Pee Dee Avenue north to Montgomery Avenue.
--------------------------


The Mayor and City Council received a report on a complaint regarding a culvert and shoulder at Northbrook Drive and Avondale Avenue.  At the November 2 Council meeting Councilmember Neel reported a dangerous area on Northbrook Drive where there was a very narrow shoulder and a culvert near the edge of the road.  Public Works has investigated this complaint, and have identified a solution to this concern.  They plan to extend the culvert with an additional joint of pipe, and extend the shoulder over the pipe.   Mike Lambert has advised that the Street Division intends to undertake this improvement in the near future, weather permitting. The City Council had no more questions or concerns at this point.
--------------------------


The Mayor and City Council discussed arrangements for the City Council organizational meeting on December 7, 2009.  This will be the organizational meeting following the municipal elections, and the Mayor and members of City Council who were reelected earlier this month will need to take the oath of office.  City Council needs to select who they would like to deliver this oath.  Typically it has been a judge or the clerk of court.  Currently, there are two resident judges in Stanly County.  They are Superior Court Judge Kevin Bridges and District Court Judge Bill Tucker. 



Councilmember Neel suggested using Superior Court Judge Kevin Bridges.  Councilmember Hall said that she would acquire Judge Bridges schedule and let the City Manager know.



The City Manager stated that he would send a letter to Judge Bridges and ask if he would deliver the oath to the Mayor and Councilmember’s reelected at the December 7 City Council meeting.

--------------------------

The Mayor and City Council considered rescheduling the January 18, 2010 City Council meeting due to a conflict with the Dr. Martin Luther King, Jr. holiday.  The City Council reschedules any City Council meeting that conflicts with observed City holidays.  

Upon a motion by Councilmember Townsend, seconded by Councilmember Neel and unanimously carried, the City Council approved rescheduling the 2nd meeting of January 2010 to Tuesday, January 19, 2010 due to a conflict with the Dr. Martin Luther King, Jr. holiday. 
--------------------------



The Mayor and City Council discussed an appointment to fill the unexpired term of Elworth Plyler on the Planning and Zoning Board.  Mr. Plyler served on the Planning and Zoning Board since August, 1967 for a period of 42 years and 3 months.  Mr. Plyler has submitted his resignation, and a copy of  his letter of resignation was reviewed by City Council.  The City Council has indicated that they would like to consider recognizing his lengthy tenure on the Planning and Zoning Board, perhaps with a resolution framed. Mr. Plyler's term will expire in July, 2011.


Upon a motion by Councilmember Townsend, seconded by Councilmember Hall and unanimously carried, the City Council decided to table this item until the next City Council meeting on December 7 to further look at the terms and attendance records of the two alternates on the Planning and Zoning Board.
Upon a motion by Councilmember Alexander, seconded by Councilmember Napier and unanimously carried, the City Council approved a resolution to honor Elwood Plyler for all his years of service on the Planning and Zoning Board. 
--------------------------



The Mayor and City Council received a status report on the Roger F. Snyder Greenway Project Phase 2 including a memo from Parks and Recreation Director Toby Thorpe and the construction authorization letter from Ritchie Hearne.  The City has received authorization to proceed with this project from NCDOT, and Toby Thorpe has outlined the schedule that DOT has approved for the project.  The City Manager has a copy of the plans and project manual available in his office for anyone who would like to review these.


Parks and Recreation Director Toby Thorpe stated that the City received a notice to proceed from the NCDOT for the second phase of the Roger F. Snyder Greenway Project.  Mr. Thorpe gave the route that the second phase would follow and also mentioned the advertisement for bids on Sunday, November 8, the pre-bid conference coming up on Monday, November 23, the bid opening scheduled on Monday, November 30, and that he would be back before City Council on Monday, December 7 with the results for Council’s approval.



Councilmember Neel stated that he had discussed with an American Fiber and Finishing representative about the possibility of the City working with them to acquire property from the railroad near their industry.  AF& F would retain their building and donate the land for the greenway.


Upon a motion by Councilmember Neel, seconded by Councilmember Hall and unanimously carried, the City Council approved Parks and Recreation Director Toby Thorpe negotiating with American Fiber & Finishing in acquiring property from the railroad for the purpose of land donation for the Roger F. Snyder Greenway.
--------------------------


The Mayor and City Council received a status report on the City Hall Project.  The City Manager reported on several items regarding the City Hall status:



1. Paving of the parking lot was unable to be accomplished prior to Hurricane Ida as hoped since there were several wet spots that did not pass the test.  These were dug out and recompacted and new stone set, but the rains from the hurricane remnants came in before paving could be accomplished.  Due to the amount of the rain that we experienced, I suspect it will be several more days before paving is possible.  Engineering Services Director Jon Mendenhall has informed the City Manager that a certificate of occupancy has been approved and furniture will start to be placed in the next few weeks.



2. Per Councilmember Neel's request, the contractor is going to raise the storm drain near the north property line of City Hall, and then is going to install a two course brick retaining wall on the east, west and north sides of the drain.  They will then re-slope this area to have more of a gradual slope.



3. We have received an estimate to install black aluminum fencing along the boundary between CUMC and City Hall up to the area where the crape myrtles begin.  This is approximately $4,000, a savings of over $40,000 over the custom fence.  Councilmember Neel had requested that this be 42" high, but the standard height is 48".  City Council authorized staff to proceed with getting the standard height of 48” fence installed.



4. Councilmember Neel had questioned if the parking lot grade had been changed since the plans and specifications were approved.  Creech and Associates were contacted, and they assured us that this was the exact grade submitted to the City for review on December 17, 2007 prior to them going to the County Building Inspections Department for plans review.  They indicated that the grade was changed after CUMC withdrew from the shared property arrangement to make the east side of the parking lot more level with the rest of the City Hall parking lot.  The issue here is whether to install steps between the two parking lots.  There is no benefit to the citizens of Albemarle to do so since citizens using City Hall are prohibited by the church from using any of their parking areas.  The fence will keep anyone from crossing between the two areas where it is not safe.  The City Manager stated that the City can install the steps and hand rail and the fencing contractor will install the fencing.



5. The City Manager stated that he is beginning to put together plans for the dedication and open house on January 3, and would request input from City Council as to what they would like to see on this program.  The City Manager stated that he had planned to send out invitations, and would like to know who they would like to include on the invitation list.  Plans are to include the Mayors and Councilmember’s from all the Stanly County municipalities, Rep. Kissell, Senator Purcell, Rep. Burr, the County Commissioners, County School Board, Members of all the City boards and commissions (e.g. Planning Board, et al), County Manager, Sheriff Burris, Chamber of Commerce Board of Directors and President, ElectriCities key staff, and NCLM Executive Director.   


The City Manager asked that Council let him know of anyone they would like to add to the list. Councilmember Neel stated that he would like to invite General Rudy Rudisill.  Also mentioned were Senators Hagan, Burr, Purcell, Representatives Gibson and Goodwin , District Attorney Mike Parker, and Judge Susan Taylor.


The City Manager stated that he would like to commend Horticulturist Terry Ferguson on locating a 19 foot Fraser fir in Avery County for $400.  The Public Works department built the tree stand and they are placing the clear lights on the tree right now.  Also, the City Manager said that he would like to thank Electric Division Superintendent Charles Burris and his people for setting up the ground electricity for the lighted trees on the sidewalks between 1st and 3rd streets.


Mayor Whitley stated that he would like for the City to send a thank you letter to the King heirs for the improvements they have made to their property downtown and also to thank ADDC Director Vicki Coggins in working with the King family.
--------------------------



The Mayor and City Council discussed the method of presentation for retirement and memorial resolutions adopted at the NC League of Municipalities Annual Meeting.  The City submitted the names of employees who retired or were deceased since the last NCLM annual meeting, and resolutions for these employees at the League business meeting on October 27.  The City Manager has received the original resolutions from the League which can be framed for presentation to employees.  In the past City Council has invited those employees (or in the case of deceased employees their families) to receive these resolutions.  


The City Manager stated that if City Council would like, we can have these ready for either of the Council  meetings in January.  


Councilmember Hall asked that we also recognize Elwood Plyler at the same meeting for his service on the Planning and Zoning Board.


Upon a motion by Councilmember Hall, and unanimously carried, the City Council approved presenting the retirement and memorial resolutions at the City Council meeting on January 4, 2010 and to also recognize Elwood Plyler for his long service on the Planning and Zoning Board.  (there was no second to this motion)
--------------------------



The Mayor and City Council reviewed a letter from Time Warner Cable regarding billing changes effective December 2009.  The Federal Communications Commission stripped local governments of rate setting authority for cable television systems many years ago, and the NC General Assembly stripped local governments of the authority to grant cable television franchises about three years ago.
--------------------------

The Mayor and City Council were advised updates to the Code of Ordinances were available and were asked to bring their books in for updating if they have not done so already.

--------------------------


The Mayor and City Council were provided with a brochure of the Christmas Around The World event in downtown Albemarle scheduled on Friday, November 20 from 5:30 pm to 8:30 pm. It is recommended that the Mayor and City Council be in place by 6:00 pm for the tree lighting ceremony. 

--------------------------



Councilmember Napier commented about William Stacey, 909 Lauras Lane installing a 6’ high fence to close to the right of way line on Yadkin Street and the Board of Adjustment turning this down in October 2007.
-------------------------



Councilmember Holcomb commented that she was glad to be back on Council for another four year term.

--------------------------



Councilmember Townsend stated that he had received a number of phone calls asking when the Anderson Ridge entrance to Phase II would be reopened.  This entrance had been closed due to a water break a few weeks ago.



The City Manager stated that a contractor with Windstream had ruptured the water line.  He said that the City can repair this if Windstream does not take care of this problem.

--------------------------



Councilmember Hall stated that while at the NLC meeting in San Antonio, Texas, she had acquired information for Parks and Recreation Director Toby Thorpe about Playground USA.  She stated that it should be a fairly easy designation to obtain.
--------------------------

Upon a motion by Councilmember Hall, seconded by Councilmember                  Alexander, and unanimously carried, the City Council adjourned to a closed session pursuant to NCGS 143-318 (a) 3, 4, and 6 to consult with the City Attorney, discuss economic development matters, and personnel issues.
Upon a motion by Councilmember Alexander, seconded by Councilmember Hall, and unanimously carried, the City Council reconvened to open session.  Mayor Whitley announced a closed session was held pursuant to NCGS 143-318 (a) 3, 4, and 6 to consult with the City Attorney, discuss economic development matters, and personnel issues and that there was nothing to report at this time.

--------------------------


Upon a motion by Councilmember Underwood, seconded by Councilmember Napier and unanimously carried, the City Council adjourned to Wednesday, November 18 at 6:30 p.m. for a joint meeting with Planning and Community Development, the Planning Board and the Board of Adjustment.
